MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, June 15, 2021
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.
 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Robin Casper 
Carrie Bosacco, Deputy Borough Clerk
Jennifer Gensemer
Steve Morris, Solicitor
 

Frank Dallahan   
Robert J. Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore 
James Craft, CFO 

 

Charles Krafczek  






Ray Parzych 
Mayor

CFO     
Attorney

Adm.

Clerk

The meeting is now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on January 9, 2021.

(This Work Session will be via Video/Telephone Conference, in a Zoom and Hybrid format and available on the Web Site.
WILL EVERYONE RISE TO SALUTE THE FLAG

PUBLIC SAFETY – Councilmember Dallahan

 Councilmember Dallahan read a statement - Code Red and Siren System – Last Wednesday a meeting was held to explore the question of the warning system used to notify residents for a possible emergency situations, like the water emergency we experienced a few weeks ago. The siren warning system is used by virtually every community in CMC and provides a voice warning for an impending storm or the possibility of flood damage or other emergency like the boil water notification a few weeks ago. In an effort to find a more effective system Councilmember Gensemer a number of weeks ago suggested we investigate a Global Fencing System that will permit Emergency Management to notify residents and visitors alike of an impending actual threat by cell or home telephones without having to opt in. The Borough Administrator made contact with Jay Jones of Gloucester County Emergency Communication Department. Participating in this conference call were Jay Jones, Bob Smith, Frank Dallahan, Jennifer Gensemer and Roger Stanford. The purpose of the call was to discuss a more effective alternative of emergency communication the Borough could employ with a more comprehensive and positive results. Our present system is called Code Red, supported by a backup system called the Siren System. The Borough is proceeding to become certified with the full complement of the Code Red system. This system requires FEMA authorization. No system is perfect, not everyone in the Borough can hear the siren system,  people tend to ignore cell phone messages from callers they do not recognize. Our goal is to adopt a system that maximizes the number of residents and visitors who are notified of an impending emergency. A report from Bob Smith will be issued and will identify the necessary steps the Borough will need to take to become compliant with FEMA regulations. That is the current status update of where we are on the siren system and Code Red. We are making progress with the application, answering the questions that are necessary for FEMA approval. 

Fire Department – Chief Stanford – Report for May, 40 fire calls for the month, and 63 EMS calls.  Consisted of 1 building fire, 4 cooking fires, 1 boat fire, 12 medical assists, 1 motor vehicle accident, 1 surf rescue, 3 watercraft rescues, 4 natural gas leaks, 1 public assist, 4 cover assignments, 1 smoke scare, 5 fire alarms, 2 carbon monoxide alarm. Part of our plan with the paid firefighters was get them certified in open water rescue. We are the agency that responds after the lifeguards go off, for water rescues in the ocean. Four of the firefighters in class to be certified. Next year the rest will be certified, difficult to get everyone scheduled.  A least one per platoon will be trained in water rescue.  Most of us have been through similar training, this is just another refresher.  Very busy, 10 calls just this week-end.   

Police Department – Chief Schutta – Month of May – 24 moving violations, 41 parking violations, 2 motor vehicle accidents, 4 suspicious vehicles, 114 motor vehicle stops, 1 DWI 
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arrest and 1 domestic violence arrest. We responded to 17 burglar alarms, 18 open doors or windows. 8 noise complaints, 11 animal complaints and 2 OPRA requests. For the first time in several years, we are fully staffed, but for the 4 Class II who are in training graduate in a month. Nothing to report in Stone Harbor Municipal Court, going well. 

Beach Patrol – Captain Bosacco – This month 2 rescues and 1 lost child found. Annual try-outs on May 31st, 31 applicants, 17 candidates in invited to training program. The minimum standards are 7 minutes mile run on the beach, 500 meter ocean swim in under 10 minutes. Their training consists of running, rowing, swimming, CPR, First Aid and rescue procedures Upon successful completion of the program they will be state certified as open water lifeguards. 

Lifeguards and beach taggers are fully staffed. Looking forward to safe summer. 

OEM JT LaKose – County Coordinators meeting today, the Hazard Mitigation Plan update was reviewed and waiting for the final FEMA approval, will have to re-visit this every 5 years. June 1st start of Hurricane Season, sign up for Code Red. 

Lot of discussion lately about the Siren, we were tasked to explore several things, ways in which we can notify the public of emergencies. FEMA has a program called IPAWS which stands for Integrated Public Alert Warning System. It allows what we would like to do to happen. We will have to attend training, it can be integrated with Code Red, which basically allows us to draw a circle around a certain area for alerting, a wireless emergency alert. We want this, we need this, we are not opposed to this in any way. But this is not intended to replace our audible warning system. We have discussed moving it, not opposed to that. Steadfastly against eliminating the system all together, which is where I believe this is headed, and that alarms me. We need that system, we have had it forever, understand that there are a handful of residents that are opposed to it, we have reduced the time we use it, only twice this year. 

Councilmember Gensemer asked if we could come up with list of reduced reasons for using it? We have, we don’t’ sound that siren for anything other than something imminent and impending. We don’t use it willy-nilly.  We strike that balance. Don’t want to be afraid to use it because we may upset somebody, puts me in a terrible position to choose between public safety and upsetting the public. Relocation o.k. moving it out of a site line o.k., but don’t want to see it eliminated.  

Councilmember Dallahan said nobody is talking about eliminating the siren system. The initial concept was to move the siren from one place to another that would be less obtrusive. He asked if it would be possible enhance the siren around Borough Hall so it would cover the same area. J.T. said yes but think about what you are doing now, you enhance it by turning the volume up, so in an effort to reach those people covered by the 106th Street siren, you will create noise level issues that would be unbearable to the people that live in the vicinity of that siren. 
Fire Chief – Avalon does only have 3 sirens, we have 4. Their sirens are larger, they chose to go with larger sirens, we chose smaller sirens and more of them to cover area. We don’t have 100% coverage and I have asked for many years to add sirens. We tried to add one at the 93rd street pumping station at 93rd. our #1 flood prone area. The Borough wanted nothing to do with adding sirens. The obvious thing is to add sirens. Atlantic City will blow their siren every night for curfew. 
Every municipality up and down the coast has a siren system, we have an intelligent siren system, where the alert goes off and tells you what the emergency is. In the Wildwood’s they use their fire siren and it hold 5 times for 15 seconds and the people in town know it is a flood alert. A person not living there doesn’t know why it is blowing. Ours they hear a message. 

Councilmember Parzych asked if it was possible to modify the system so you can make an announcement over it?  Fire Chief said we can do that now. We have canned messages in there now, but we have the ability to go fully automatic.  He said we will be proposing in Capital to increase the ability to alert the public. One is adding a LED sign at the Firehouse, used for emergencies only. We can also get a computer system where we can pick a certain siren to go off, right now they all go off together. The people that should be complaining are at 117th Street, never flooded there, but every flood that siren goes off. That computer system will also be in our capital budget, in addition to flood signs. 
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Administrator – we participate in the community rating system which is a scoring system for our insurance companies which basically tells you how much you will pay for flood insurance. We are conscious of what we are doing here, not just from PS point of view, but what it means for each home owner financially for flood insurance. There arguably is a mandate for audible alert systems and it is part of the scoring criteria for CRS. Will get written verification for that effect.       

RECREATION & TOURISM Councilmember Gensemer – 
Tina Prickett – Events, color run was a success, may be an annual event. Hosted SH Elementary graduation play day. Going to the school Thursday to host Blue and White day. 

Clinics are June 28th shaping up for a record year. Most of our clinics are full, many have wait lists. Youth clinics full for the first time ever, all three, from the age of 5 – 13 are full. Three tennis courts allocated for them every morning. 116 pickle ball open play members registered right now, 40 more than year’s past. 

Comparing numbers from 2019, we are at a 30% increase in revenue from just recreation run programs alone. Outside contractor summer programs are starting within the next few weeks. 

4th of July everything scheduled as normal, with the exception of the Candy Scramble. Homerun Derby, Slow Bike Race, etc. 

Councilmember Gensemer asked about cutting a ribbon on July 4th. Tina said around this time period, opening of Paddle Tennis Courts. Mayor asked about over-loading our staff, by adding that to the 4th of July week-end, may be better as a stand- alone event  Councilmember Gensemer said we believe they will be ready for the 4th of July, but let’s go with a soft-opening. Working on a credit card system to unlock the tennis courts, have revenue year-round, around the clock without using staffing.       

Tourism Director – Jenny Olson – agrees with soft opening for Paddle Tennis ,  then do a big grand opening event, by itself for Paddle Tennis, rather than adding it into July 4th events. .
Brown Family Sandcastle – August 3rd large pile of sand – 92nd street beach on August 3rd, they build a sandcastle during their family reunion. Fee is $250.00, they submitted insurance.
Pickleball pro event – submitted by Kim Jackson - July 21 and 22 use of 6 courts from 8:30 am to Noon and 3 pm – 6 pm no request for other services. 
Farmers Market update – increase in visitors each week, food trucks business is picking up, added some prepared food items, quite a bit of competition and vendors are heavily advertising. 
Beach Fit Expo – July 10th, Festival of Lights Food Truck Event – Marina Lot – July 24th 
Health & Wellness event scheduled for July10th. 

Outdoor free fitness classes and lectures at 80th Street. Still accepting vendors, major sponsors Pure Juice & Kitchen and Avalon Fitness. Also Shape Fitness and Wellness Studio and Isle of Wellness, 
Partnership with American Legion – will apply for Social Affairs permit and they will be sponsoring a beer and wine garden at the Festival of Lights Food Truck Event – 

Concerts at the Tower will start the week after the 4th of July. 

NATURAL RESOURCES – Councilmember Robin Casper 
Chris Crosby – Rutgers GPS – Fox Program Fox Behavior research findings. 

Spoke on his GPS collaring project for foxes and had a slide presentation. Coastal Red Fox monitoring program. His research is focused on coastal predators here in NJ. His project is collaring 20 Red Foxes along the coast here. 3 or 4 months ago he met with Mayor, Robin and Robert Smith to discuss putting a collar on a fox here in Stone Harbor on the Point. Two weeks 
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later he was successful. Unfortunately she got hit by a car in Avalon.   

He gave back round on Red Foxes and on his ongoing research on their habits.  His slide show can be seen on the Borough website. 

Councilmember Casper REPORT – Nesting bird update – Stone Harbor Point – sadly storms were devastating for our feathered friends. Beach nesting activity is now back.  Piping Plovers have re-nested as well as two other couples, We have 27 American Oyster Catchers all are incubating. Less terns indicate no visible re-nesting since the storms.  There are 100 adult common terns with 30 on nests. 670 adult black skimmers but no nesting is apparent. 

Marc DeBlasio report – Flood Mitigation Meeting – Met last Thursday, talked about 3 general topics – 1. Storm Sewer Master Plan – in final completion


  2. Lot Grading Ordinance – working with Paul Kates to do an overlay zone

              3. Update by Tom Thornton – 93rd Street pump station project.  

Go Green Committee met last month – Borough has been actively participating in the Sustainable Jersey program since 2014 apparently holds a silver certification which must be renewed by December 31st. Our Go Green Fair is scheduled for Monday, August 2nd at the water tower.
Reminder – Solo cups and other plastic cups are non-recyclable in CMC. In the US alone approximately 60 million water bottles are used daily, only 12% recycled. It is more and more critical to purchase everything we can with environmental caution. 

Stone Harbor Museum opened yesterday with week day hours only. Please stop by.  

DISCUSSION –  
Town Center Designation – Mayor - You will see a Resolution come forward on July 6th. It will create an Ad Hoc Committee known as the Plan Endorsement Citizens’ Advisory Committee. This committee is required by Stone Harbor if we wish to receive Plan Endorsement from the State Planning Commission.  The purpose of the Plan Endorsement process is to increase the degree of consistency among municipal, county, regional and state agency plans with each other and with the State Plan and to facilitate the implementation of these plans with the primary focus on where and how development and redevelopment can be accommodated in accordance with the State Plan. 
We had this Town Center Designation in the past, it has expired, due to COVID. But, it has been held over, we have until 6 months after the very last restriction of COVID is lifted, to have done this self -assessment and forward it to the State. We want to have our plan and our committee in place to forward it to the State. Committee must be appointed by the Governing Body by Resolution, will come forward on July 6th. Committee will be working under the Planning Board and will be led by the Planner, Paul Kates. It will consist of between 5 and 10 people and must include at least one representative of the Governing Body, which will be the Mayor. One Class IV member of Planning Board, Wayne Conrad will serve. At least one member of another local board, commission or committee, Angelo Caracciolo, Chairman of Zoning Board, Marylyn Hahle will serve, representing Chamber, go Green and Shade Tree, Board of Education, Suzanne Walters. Two members of the public who reside in Stone Harbor but not appointed on any committee, not an elected official, they will be Jeff Blevins, 215 – 105th Street  and Nick Giuffre, 242 – 83rd Street. . 

Trash Collection – Councilmember Parzych – Staffing problems – hoping to get back to two days a week, but in the interim we will provide some way for residents, and homeowners to help ease their trash woes, particularly with rental units. One truck manned at public works for trash and one truck for recycle between 8 am and 4 pm on Saturdays. Can be used for changeovers to clean up their trash and bring it to public works and anyone who finds an overabundance of trash.  This week we split the town into 4 sections and will be using it for the time being. Mayor asked if we can contact Real Estate agents and let them know what we are doing and pass it on to renters.  Councilmember Gensemer said use social media.  Mayor said we should contact someone at each real estate agency and let them know. Councilmember Gensemer said give it to Jenny, it will be received. Will start this week Jenny can meet with Grant tomorrow. 
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MOTION TO ADJOURN
Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan 
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek

That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at 6:00 p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2021
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk
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